


On 14th February 1883 Daniel Gurteen (III) and Caroline 

celebrated their 50th (Golden) Wedding Anniversary.



To celebrate their 50th Wedding Anniversary Daniel and Caroline 

paid for this building to be built for the people of Haverhill.

It’s gone through some 

changes since it was first built.



These photos show Daniel and Caroline laying the foundation stones on 

11 April 1882. Look for the stones either side of the main entrance.



Constructed 1882 - 1883 

Architect: Mr E.Sharman of 

Wellingborough 

Builder: Mason & Sons, Haverhill



• Walter Mason entering his yard in the 

High Street

• Walter Mason

• Walter Mason with his employees

• Edward Marriott Green, his neighbour 

and stonemason



There were huge celebrations 

when the Town Hall was 

opened 18 months later on 

2nd August 1883.



Why did Daniel and Caroline build the Town 

Hall?
The hall was intended to serve the social 

wellbeing of this town and neighbourhood… 

providing a place where inhabitants could 

meet …irrespective of sect, party or creed.

It should be…..

• A place for people to meet together to 

enjoy ‘high class lectures, concerts and 
wholesome recreations of various types’.

• A place where social chasms could be 

overcome.

• An educational centre

• A place that creates and fosters a healthy 

public spirit.









The original main entrance



The building  was 

expected to cost 

between £4000 - £5000

The organ cost 

between £600 - £700



On the ground floor were rooms 

for:

✓ a Council Chamber 

✓ reading

✓ lecture

✓ chess

✓ billiards

✓ a kitchen

✓ toilets



✓ The main hall was 30m 

long, 12m wide, 10m high

✓ The roof is in the form of a 

decagon

✓ There is oak panelling 2m 

high around the walls

✓ There were 8 dormer 

windows to give light and 

ventilation



The main hall was quite something. 

At the back of 

the stage is the 

organ which 

was given to the 

town by Daniel 

Gurteen IV. 

(It is now in The 

Mechanical 

Music Museum.)



This photo of 

the hall upstairs 

shows what it 

looked like in 

1891 when 

Haverhill was 

presented with 

a plaque from 

Haverhill, MA.



Spot the difference

When it was built 

there were eight 

dormer windows for 

light and ventilation. 

These were long 

gone by the time the 

building became the 

Arts Centre 



Spot the difference

The main entrance 

has undergone many 

changes.





The conversion to Arts Centre, 1994

Architect: Mr Nigel Badcock Dip.Arch. RIBA
     Architects Division Borough of St.     
     Edmundsbury

Builder: F.W.Cocksedge & Sons, Ltd.





Time has not stood still –

Can you remember when the 

café was called the Bistro? 



The bar has been modernised too.
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